



JUNE 2025 FACT SHEET

SNAP Time Limits Harm Women, LGBTQIA+ People, and Families

The Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) helps millions of families put food on the table every month. It provides women, LGBTQIA+ people, and their families with critical nutrition assistance that supports their health and well-being. SNAP not only promotes better nutrition and reduces food insecurity, but it also boosts families' economic security and increases economic activity.¹ It reduces poverty and frees up resources for other necessary costs, like utilities and health care.

Under current law, able-bodied adults without dependents (ABAWDs) between the ages of 18-54 are required to work 80 hours a month to be eligible for SNAP benefits.² Otherwise, they can only receive SNAP for three months in a 36-month period.³ Parents/guardians with children under 18 years old are exempt from these time limits and people who are students, pregnant, caring for a child or incapacitated person, or have a disability are eligible for an exemption to this requirement. Veterans, people experiencing homelessness, and young people who have aged out of foster care also qualify for exemptions under current law.⁴ These time limits are often referred to as "work requirements." States can currently waive these time limits for SNAP recipients in high-unemployment areas.⁵

Republicans in the U.S. House of Representatives recently passed a reconciliation bill, and Republicans in the U.S. Senate are drafting reconciliation legislation, that would take nutrition assistance away from millions of people, to help fund more tax cuts for the wealthiest individuals and big corporations. One of the ways it would do so is by dramatically expanding SNAP time limits.⁶ In 2024, more than half of respondents (54%) in a national survey reported that groceries and food were the most stressful expense,⁷ and this bill would make it harder for people who are struggling to make ends meet to afford food at a time of skyrocketing grocery bills. Overall, the House-passed reconciliation bill and Senate proposal would raise the costs of food, as well as health care, care for aging and disabled family members, and aid for higher education, for women, LGBTQIA+ people, and families.

SNAP is critical for millions of women, **LGBTQIA**+ people, and their families across the country.

Despite the expiration of pandemic SNAP benefits in March 2023, nearly 43 million people received SNAP in December 2024,⁸ demonstrating the need for nutrition assistance amidst rising costs of groceries, health care, housing, and child care. Recent data on participation show that women, people of color, LGBTQIA+ people, and people with disabilities were more likely to participate in SNAP:

- Women were more than half (55%) of nonelderly adult SNAP recipients in 2023.9
- About one in three (33%) non-elderly adult SNAP recipients was a woman of color in 2023.¹⁰
- In 2022, over half (53%) of SNAP households with children were headed by a single adult.¹¹
- In 2020, 29% of LGBTQ women and 28% of nonbinary/ genderqueer individuals reported that they, their partner, or their children received SNAP benefits in the past year.¹² Only 37% of income-eligible LGBT people were enrolled in SNAP based on data from July-October 2021.¹³
- SNAP helps nearly 4 million nonelderly adults who either receive disability benefits or have work-limiting health conditions.¹⁴

SNAP promotes the health, education, and economic security of women and families.

In 2023, SNAP moved nearly 3.4 million people out of poverty as measured by the Supplemental Poverty Measure, including 1.3 million women (303,000 of whom are Black, 329,000 of whom are Latina, 79,000 of whom are Asian, and 518,000 of whom are white, non-Hispanic).¹⁵ In addition, SNAP leads to improved health outcomes for families, as well as improved education, economic self-sufficiency, and other positive outcomes for children who grow up in families with low incomes.¹⁶

- Studies have shown that SNAP participants are more likely to report excellent or very good health than nonparticipants with low incomes.¹⁷ Early access to SNAP among pregnant mothers and in early childhood improved birth outcomes and long-term health as adults.¹⁸
- Due to limited financial resources, those who are food insecure may attempt to stretch budgets by underusing or postponing medication¹⁹, or postponing or forgoing preventive or needed medical care.²⁰ Receiving SNAP can alleviate pressure on family budgets and make it easier to meet health-related costs.

For students in their critical years of development, SNAP can positively affect performance in school. Studies have shown that students participating in SNAP have lower rates of disciplinary issues in the earlier part of the month, compared to later in the month when SNAP benefits usually run out.²¹

Labor market conditions make it difficult for many workers to meet SNAP's 3-month time limits.

In May 2025, more than 7.2 million people aged 16 and over were unemployed but looking for work.²² Many of them were unemployed for substantially longer than 12 weeks, which is the SNAP time limit. Indeed, the average (mean) jobless spell in May 2025 was 21.8 weeks.²³ Those unemployed 15 weeks or more accounted for more than one in three unemployed job seekers (34.9%) and those out of work for 27 weeks (roughly 6 months) or more accounted for one in five unemployed people (20.4%).²⁴ Those out of work for 27 weeks or more accounted for 20.1% of unemployed women, 19.7% of unemployed Latinas, 24.1% of unemployed Black women, and 25.1% of unemployed Asian women.²⁵

This is not due to lack of "incentives" for people to seek work: the United States has a jobs deficit. There are not enough jobs with full-time hours and living wages. Even among those aged 16 and over who had jobs in April 2025, 4.6 million were "part-time for economic reasons," nearly half (47.2%) of whom were women.²⁶ As the Bureau of Labor Statistics explained, "These individuals, who would have preferred full-time employment, were working part time because their hours had been reduced or they were unable to find full-time jobs."²⁷

Many workers have difficulty consistently working and reporting 20 hours of paid work per week. For example, workers in the low-paid workforce, like restaurant, retail, and care workers, are plagued by unstable and unpredictable work schedules, nonstandard hours, and part-time schedules,²⁸ which can make meeting the required hours of work difficult.²⁹ Women, especially women of color, are overrepresented in the low-paid workforce.³⁰ Women are also more likely to face discrimination and harassment at work, which can result in lost hours or job loss.³¹ Women also disproportionately bear family caregiving responsibilities, which can disrupt work hours, incline workers towards part-time schedules, or push caregivers out of the workforce periodically.³²

SNAP time limits don't increase employment; they just harm women, LGBTQIA+ people, and their families.

Calling the SNAP time limits a "work requirement" is a misnomer, as a person can work or conduct an active job search and still have their SNAP benefits cut off under this policy.33 In fact, the majority of non-elderly adult SNAP recipients who can work, do work.³⁴ Census data show that more than 9 in 10 households with a non-disabled adult aged 18 to 64 with school-aged children who reported receiving SNAP at some point in 2023 had earnings during that year.³⁵ The idea that SNAP recipients should be punished if they don't work - by terminating their SNAP benefits - is rooted in over-invoked racialized and gendered stereotypes about many SNAP recipients.³⁶ This is a distortion of reality that ignores the lived experiences of low-income people across racial and gender lines. In fact, research shows that many people who lose SNAP under the current work requirements are working or should have gualified for an exemption, but the system has made documenting their employment or proving their exemption too difficult.37

SNAP's time limits do not help people find or maintain employment that enables them to support themselves and their families. Instead, research shows that SNAP time limits dramatically reduce caseloads and benefit amounts, which particularly harms those subject to them because, by definition, they are likely to have lower incomes and limited resources.³⁸ Other research likewise shows that SNAP time limits, when instituted, failed to increase employment and significantly decreased participation in SNAP.³⁹ Other studies found that these requirements, on average, reduced income across all recipients and reduced benefits more than they increased people's earnings.⁴⁰ Temporarily expanded time limits imposed by the Fiscal Responsibility Act (FRA) in 2023 put almost 750,000 older people at risk of losing nutrition assistance.⁴¹ Moreover, the harm of time limits often spills over to populations not technically subject to the time limits, including people with a disability who were not properly screened for their "fitness" for work.42

The impact of SNAP time limits is consistent with the impact of so-called work requirements implemented in other programs. Research shows that strict work requirements in the Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) program made little difference in long-term employment rates;⁴³ increased deep poverty;⁴⁴ and kept the large majority of individuals subject to work requirements in poverty and in low-quality, low-wage jobs with high volatility.⁴⁵ In Arkansas, a Medicaid work reporting

requirement in effect from August to December 2018 stripped over 18,000 people of coverage, including working and otherwise eligible individuals.⁴⁶ Similarly, Medicaid work requirements in Georgia appear to have discouraged or prevented significant numbers of potentially eligible individuals from enrolling in Medicaid, despite need.⁴⁷

Overall, time limits are ineffective at improving long-term economic sustainability. They are only effective at removing people from SNAP who need food assistance at a critical point in their lives.

The House and Senate reconciliation bills would expand SNAP's harsh time limits, taking SNAP away from women, LGBTQIA+ people, and families in order to give more tax cuts to the wealthy.

The House-passed bill⁴⁸ and Senate Committee on Agriculture proposal⁴⁹ would expand the age limit to include older adults ages 55 to 64 in the time limits. In 2023, over 12 million seniors and older adults faced food insecurity.⁵⁰ Older women, especially older women of color, are even more likely to live in poverty and experience food insufficiency than older white men.⁵¹ In addition, older women, who experience not only age but also gender and racial discrimination, tend to face longer periods of unemployment⁵²—meaning they are even more likely to lose SNAP benefits under these expanded time limits. In May 2025, 19.8% of unemployed women ages 55 to 64 years had been unemployed for six months or more.⁵³ The expanded time limits, if enacted, would therefore increase food insecurity and poor health among older people.

The House-passed bill would also make a historic change by subjecting parents with children ages 7 and older to SNAP's time harsh limits. In married-couple households, only one parent would have to show the required hours of work, but single parents, who bear full caregiving responsibilities, including during before- and after-school hours and school vacations, would risk losing SNAP benefits for themselves if they cannot report enough hours of work. The conditions of low-wage work, combined with caregiving and shortages of quality, affordable before- and after-school care, can make it especially challenging for single parents with school-aged children to consistently meet SNAP's work requirements. Imposing time limits on single parents will disproportionately harm women, who are three times more likely to be single parents than men and will effectively ensure that families with children will lose food assistance, negatively impacting their development and health.

The Congressional Budget Office estimates that these requirements could lead to 3 to 3.5 million fewer participants in SNAP each month.⁵⁴ Nearly 11 million people – including over 4 million children aged 7 through 17 – live in households that would be at risk of losing at least some of their nutrition assistance because of expanded time limits.⁵⁵

The Senate Agriculture Committee bill, similarly, imposes time limits on parents of school-aged children ages 10 to 18.⁵⁶ (Under the Senate bill, both members of married couples are required to meet the hours of work, and if one fails to do so, only that person would lose their SNAP benefits.) While narrower, the Senate proposal remains deeply harmful to parents and caregivers and threatens food access for millions of children.

The Senate bill also eliminates key exemptions for people who are unhoused, veterans, and former foster youth under 26, which were established under the Fiscal Responsibility Act of 2023.⁵⁷ Imposing time limits on these groups of people will make some of the most vulnerable individuals even more likely to lose access to food assistance.

Lastly, both the House-passed bill and the Senate proposal severely restrict states' ability to respond to local economic conditions.⁵⁸ Under current law, states can request waivers from work requirements in areas with insufficient job opportunities. The proposals in reconciliation legislation would eliminate that flexibility, allowing waivers only in areas with unemployment rates above 10 percent. This change would prevent states from tailoring SNAP to meet local needs during downturns or in struggling labor markets.





Taking away nutrition assistance will not help women and LGBTQIA+ people find quality jobs any faster; it will just increase hunger. As a nation, we should help families meet basic needs by helping them access healthy food, along with health care, care, housing, and education. SNAP needs to be protected and strengthened, and access to SNAP should be increased, not taken away to pay for more tax cuts for the wealthy.

- 1 "The Role of the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program in Improving Health and Well-Being," Food Research & Action Center, December 2017, https://frac.org/wp-content/uploads/hunger-health-role-snap-improving-health-well-being.pdf.
- 2 "SNAP Work Requirements," Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated December 9, 2024, https://www.fns.usda.gov/snap/work-requirements.
- 3 "SNAP Work Requirements."
- 4 "SNAP Work Requirements."
- 5 "ABAWD Waivers," Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated April 1, 2025, https://www.fns.usda.gov/snap/abawd/waivers#:--text=Able%2Dbodied%20adults%20 without%20dependents, materials%20for%20FY%201997%2D2024.
- 6 Laura Wheaton and Linda Giannarelli, "Expanded SNAP Work Requirements Would Reduce Benefits for Millions of Families," Urban Institute, May 21, 2025, https://www.urban.org/research/publication/expanded-snap-work-requirements-would-reduce-benefits-millions-families.
- 7 Sarah Javaid, "Housing Public Opinion Research," National Women's Law Center, February 13, 2025, <u>https://nwlc.org/resource/housing-public-opinion-research</u>. The survey was conducted by the National Women's Law Center in partnership with HIT Strategies; see also "Economic Well-Being of U.S. Households in 2024," Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, May 28, 2025, <u>https://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/pressreleases/files/other20250528a1.pdf</u>.
- 8 Courtney Anderson, Airin Chen, Bayliss Fiddiman, Talia Grossman, Sarah Javaid, Amy Matsui, Kat Menefee, and Shengwei Sun, "By the Numbers: Data on Key Programs for the Well-Being of Women, LGBTQ+ People, and Their Families," National Women's Law Center, May 9, 2025, <u>https://nwlc.org/resource/by-the-numbers-data-on-key-programs-for-the-well-being-of-women-lgbtqipeople-and-their-families/.</u>
- 9 Anderson, Chen, Fiddiman, Grossman, Javaid, Matsui, Menefee, and Sun, "By the Numbers."
- 10 Anderson, Chen, Fiddiman, Grossman, Javaid, Matsui, Menefee, and Sun, "By the Numbers."
- 11 Nicholas Zill, "Food Stamps and Family: SNAP Recipients by Family Structure," Institute for Family Studies, April 25, 2023, https://ifstudies.org/blog/foodstamps-and-family-snap-recipients-by-family-structure.

- 12 Lindsay Mahowald, Mathew Brady, and Caroline Medina, "Discrimination and Experiences Among LGBTQ People: 2020 Survey Results," Center for American Progress, April 21, 2021, https://www.americanprogress.org/article/ discrimination-experiences-among-lgbtgpeople-us-2020-survey-results/.
- 13 Kerith J. Conron, Rubeen Guardado, Kathryn K. O'Neill, and Bianca D.M. Wilson, "Food Insufficiency Among LGBT Adults During the COVID-19 Pandemic," UCLA School of Law Williams Institute, April 2022, https:// williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/ LGBT-Food-InsufficiencyApr-2022.pdf, 6.
- 14 Ty Jones Cox, "SNAP Is and Remains Our Most Effective Tool to Combat Hunger," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, February 14, 2023, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/blog/snap-is-and-remains-our-most-effective-tool-to-combat-hunger.</u>
- 15 Anderson, Chen, Fiddiman, Grossman, Javaid, Matsui, Menefee, and Sun, "By the Numbers."
- 16 For a summary, see Courtney Anderson, Gina Plata-Nino, Salaam Bhatti, Irene Lewis, Amy Matsui, and Alice Spina, "Gender and Racial Justice in SNAP," National Women's Law Center, August 8, 2024, <u>https://nwlc.org/resource/gender-and-racial-justice-in-snap/</u>.
- 17 Steven Carlson and Joseph Llobrera, "SNAP is Linked with Improved Health Outcomes and Lower Health Care Costs," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, December 14, 2022, https://www.cbpp.org/research/food-assistance/snap-is-linked-with-improved-healthoutcomes-and-lower-health-care-costs.
- 18 Carlson and Llobrera, "SNAP is Linked with Improved Health Outcomes and Lower Health Care Costs."
- 19 Jaclyn Bertoldo, Julia A. Wolfson, Samantha M. Sundermeir, Jeffrey Edwards, Dustin Gibson, Smisha Agarwal, and Alain Labrique, "Food Insecurity and Delayed or Forgone Medical Care During the COVID-19 Pandemic," American Journal of Public Health 12, no. 5 (2022), <u>https://ajph.aohapublications.org/doi/10.2105/AJPH.2022.306724</u>.
- 20 Bertoldo et al., "Food Insecurity and Delayed or Forgone Medical Care During the COVID-19 Pandemic."
- 21 "Policy Basics: The Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, June 25, 2019, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/food-assistance/the-supplemental-nutrition-assistance-program-snap</u>.
- 22 "The Employment Situation—May 2025," U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics, June 6, 2025, <u>https://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/empsit_06062025.htm</u>, Table A-1 "Employment Status of the Civilian Population by Sex and Age." The number is for those aged 16 and over and is seasonally adjusted.
- 23 "The Employment Situation—May 2025," U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics, June 6, 2025, <u>https://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/empsit_06062025.htm</u>, Table A-12 "Unemployed People by Duration of Unemployment." The number is for those aged 16 and over and is seasonally adjusted.
- 24 "The Employment Situation—May 2025," U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics, June 6, 2025, <u>https://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/empsit_06062025.htm</u>, Table A-12 "Unemployed People by Duration of Unemployment." The number is for those aged 16 and over and is seasonally adjusted.
- 25 National Women's Law Center calculations using "The Employment Situation—May 2025," U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics, June 6, 2025, <u>https://www.bls.gov/ web/empsit/cpseea36.htm</u>, Table A-36 "Unemployed People by Age, Sex, Race, Hispanic or Latino Ethnicity, Marital Status, and Duration of Unemployment." The numbers are for those aged 16 and over and are not seasonally adjusted (as seasonally adjusted data by gender and race and ethnicity is not available). Latinas may be of any race.
- 26 National Women's Law Center calculations using U.S. Census Bureau, Current Population Survey, April 2025 Basic Monthly data using Sarah Flood, Miriam King, Renae Rodgers, Steven Ruggles, J. Robert Warren and Michael Westberry. Integrated Public Use Microdata Series, Current Population Survey: Version 12.0 [dataset]. Minneapolis, MN: IPUMS, 2024. <u>https://doi.org/10.18128/D030.V12.0</u>. April 2025 CPS Basic Monthly is the most recent data available on IPUMS as of this writing. "Part-time for economic reasons" refers to those who worked 1 to 34 hours during the reference week for an economic reason such as slack work or unfavorable business conditions, inability to find full-time work, or seasonal declines in demand.
- 27 "The Employment Situation—May 2025," U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics, June 6, 2025, <u>https://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/empsit_06062025.htm</u>.
- 28 Jasmine Tucker and Julie Vogtman, "Hard Work is Not Enough: Women in Low-Paid Jobs," National Women's Law Center, July 2023, <u>https://nwlc.org/resource/when-hard-work-is-notenough-women-in-low-paid-jobs/.</u>
- 29 Elizabeth Ananat, Anna Gassman-Pines, and Olivia Howard, "Work requirements penalize workers in volatile occupations," Brookings Institution, May 22, 2025, https://www. brookings.edu/articles/work-requirements-penalize-workers-in-volatile-occupations/.
- 30 Tucker and Vogtman, "Hard Work is Not Enough." <u>https://www.brookings.edu/articles/work-requirements-penalize-workers-in-volatile-occupations/.</u>
- 31 For a summary, see Amy Matsui, "NWLC Comments to USDA on Snap Work Requirements," National Women's Law Center, April 9, 2018, <u>https://nwlc.org/resource/nwlc-comments-tousda-on-snap-work-requirements/</u>: See also "Sexual Harassment in the Workplace," National Women's Law Center, November 2016, <u>https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Sexual-Harassment-Fact-Sheet.pdf</u>.
- 32 Tom Cobbe, Diana Mumford, James Mantooth, Chris Van Gaal, Abby Balint, Michael Wrobel, Alessandra Raimondi, and Teresa A. Keenan, "Working while caregiving: th's complicated," S&P Global, May 16, 2024, <u>https://www.spglobal.com/en/research-insights/special-reports/ working-while-caregiving</u>: See also "The parental work disruption index: A new measure of the childcare crisis," KPMG, September 30, 2024, <u>https://kpmg.com/us/en/articles/2024/</u> september-2024-the-parental-work-disruption-index.html.
- 33 "SNAP Able-Bodied Adults Without Dependents (ABAWD) Policy Guide," Food and Nutrition Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated October 6, 2023, <u>https://fns-prod.</u> azureedge.us/snap/guide-serving-abawds-time-limit-participation.
- 34 "Chart Book: SNAP Helps Struggling Families Put Food on the Table," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, updated November 25, 2024, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/foodassistance/snap-helps-struggling-families-put-food-on-the-table-0</u>.
- 35 Joseph Llobrera and Catlin Nchako, "Research Note: Who Are the Parents and Caregivers of School-Aged Children at Increased Risk of Hunger Under House Republican Bill?," Center for Budget and Policy Priorities, June 10, 2025, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/foodassistance/who-are-the-parents-and-caregivers-of-school-aged-children-at-increased.</u>

- 36 Jhumpa Bhattacharya, Cara Brumfield, Ife Finch Floyd, Anne Price, and Saadia Van Winkle, "Work Requirements Are Trash," The Maven Collaborative, <u>https://www.mavencollaborative.org/papers/work-requirements-are-trash</u>.
- 37 Erin Brantley, Drishti Pillai, and Leighton Ku, "Association of Work Requirements With Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program Participation by Race/Ethnicity and Disability Status, 2013-2017," JAMA Network Open, Vol. 3, No. 6, June 2020, <u>https://jamanetwork.com/ journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2767673.</u>
- 38 Leighton Ku, Erin Brantley, and Drishti Pillai, "The Effects of SNAP Work Requirements in Reducing Participation and Benefits From 2013 to 2017," American Public Health Association, October 2019, <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6727315/</u>.
- 39 For a summary, see Lauren Bauer and Chloe East, "A Primer on SNAP Work Requirements," The Hamilton Project, October. 2023, <u>https://www.hamiltonproject.org/wp-content/</u> <u>uploads/2023/10/20250407 THP_SNAPWorkRequirements Paper.pdf</u>; See also Elaine Waxman and Heather Hahn, "Work Requirements Sound Good, but the Evidence Just Doesn't Support Them," URBAN WIRE October 26, 2021, <u>https://www.urban.org/urban-wire/</u> <u>work-requirements-sound.good-evidence-just-doesnt-support-them.</u>
- 40 Cong. Budget Office, "Work Requirements and Work Supports for Recipience of Means-Tested Benefits," June 2022, <u>https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2022-06/57702-Work-Requirements.pdf.</u>
- 41 Katie Bergh and Dottie Rosenbaum, "Debt Ceiling Agreement's SNAP Changes Would Increase Hunger and Poverty for Many Older Low-Income People; New Exemptions Would Help Some Others," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, May 31, 2023, <u>https://www. cbpp.org/research/food-assistance/debt-ceiling-agreements-snap-changes-would-increasehunger-and-poverty-for.</u>
- 42 Rebecca Vallas, Kimberly Knackstedt, Hayley Brown, Julie Cai, Shawn Fremstad, and Andrew Stettner, "Economic Justice is Disability Justice," The Century Foundation, April 21, 2022, <u>https://tcf.org/content/report/economic-justice-disability-justice/</u>.
- 43 Ladonna Pavetti and Ali Zane, "TANF Cash Assistance Helps Families, But Program Is Not the Success Some Claim," Center. on Budget & Policy Priorities, August. 2, 2021,<u>https://www. cbpp.org/research/income-security/tanf-cash-assistance-helps-families-but-program-is-notthe-success-some.</u>
- 44 Ladonna Pavetti, "Work Requirements Don't Cut Poverty, Evidence Shows," Center on Budget & Policy Priorities, June. 7, 2016, <u>https://www.cbpp.org/research/test-work-requirements-dont-cut-poverty-evidence-shows.</u>
- 45 Pavetti and Zane, "TANF Cash Assistance Helps Families, But Program Is Not the Success Some Claim."
- 46 Jennifer Tolbert, Sammy Cervantes, Robin Rudowitz, and Alice Burns, "Understanding the Intersection of Medicaid & Work: An Update," Kaiser Family Foundation, May 30, 2025, https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/understanding-the-intersection-of-medicaid-andwork-an-update/; See also Laura Harker, "Pain But No Gain: Arkansas' Failed Medicaid Work Reporting Requirements Should Not Be a Model," Center. on Budget & Policy Priorities August. 8, 2023, https://www.cbpp.org/research/health/pain-but-no-gain-arkansas-failedmedicaid-work-reporting-requirements-should-not-be.
- 47 Laura Harker, "Georgia's Medicaid Experiment Is the Latest to Show Work Requirements Restrict Health Care Access," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, December 19, 2024, https://www.cbpp.org/blog/georgias-medicaid-experiment-is-the-latest-to-show-workrequirements-restrict-health-care.
- 48 One Big Beautiful Bill Act, H.R. 1, 119th Cong. (2025), <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/119th-congress/house-bill/1</u>.
- 49 S. Doc. No. 119, at 1-83 (2025), <u>https://www.agriculture.senate.gov/download/farm-bill/senate-ag-committee-budget-reconciliation</u>.
- 50 "Map the Meal Gap 2025: A Report on Local Food Insecurity and Food Costs in the United States in 2023," Feeding America, May 2025, <u>https://www.feedingamerica.org/sites/default/</u>files/2025-05/Map%20the%20Meal%20Gap%202025%20Report.pdf.
- 51 Denny Chan, Amber Christ, Tracey Gronniger, Sarah Hassmer, Sarah Javaid, Dorianne Mason, Amy Matsui, and Shengwei Sun, "The Economic Security and Health of Older Women of Color," National Women's Law Center, July 5, 2023, <u>https://nwlc.org/wp-content/</u> uploads/2023/07/Economic-Security-Brief-Accessible.pdf.
- 52 Beth Almeida, "Supporting Older Women at Work," Center for American Progress, March 14, 2024, https://www.americanprogress.org/article/playbook-for-the-advancement-of-womenin-the-economy/supporting-older-women-at-work/. See also "Long-Term Unemployment Affected Older Women Most Following Recession," Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, November 17, 2015.https://www.stlouisfed.org/on-the-economy/2015/november/olderwomen-recession-long-term-unemployment.
- 53 National Women's Law Center calculations using U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Unemployed People by Age, Sex, Race, Hispanic or Latino Ethnicity, Marital Status, and Duration of Unemployment," Table A-36 for May 2025, <u>https://www.bls.gov/web/ empsit/cpseea36.htm</u>, accessed on June 6, 2025. The umbers are not seasonally adjusted (as seasonally adjusted data by gender and detailed age groups is not available).
- 54 H.R. 1581, America Works Act of 2023, 118th Congress, 2023, <u>https://www.cbo.gov/publication/59552</u>.
- 55 Katie Bergh, Catlin Nchako, and Lius Nuñez, "Worsening SNAP's Harsh Work Requirement Would Take Food Assistance Away From Millions of Low-Income People," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, April 30, 2025, https://www.cbpp.org/research/food-assistance/ expanded-work-requirements-in-house-republican-bill-would-take-away-food.
- 56 S. Doc. No. 119, at 1-83 (2025), <u>https://www.agriculture.senate.gov/download/farm-bill/</u> senate-ag-committee-budget-reconciliation.
- 57 S. Doc. No. 119, at 1-83 (2025), <u>https://www.agriculture.senate.gov/download/farm-bill/</u> senate-ag-committee-budget-reconciliation.
- 58 One Big Beautiful Bill Act, H.R. 1, 119th Cong. (2025), <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/119th-congress/house-bill/15</u> see also S. Doc. No. 119, at 1-83 (2025), <u>https://www.agriculture.senate.gov/download/farm-bill/senate-ag-committee-budget-reconciliation</u>